Town of Eden

71 Old Schoolhouse Rd

Eden Mills, VT  05653

Minutes of Regular Meeting, February 13, 2017
The Eden Selectboard met at the Town Office on February 13, 2017.  Present at the meeting were:  Ricky Morin, George Sheldrick, Jubal Durivage, Faye Cochran, VSP Officer Lucas, Jennifer Kittell, Kylie Brown, Gary Wright, Rachel Garfield, Roy Marble, Eric Williams, Nick Manosh, Amy Touchette (by phone) and Tracey Morin.
1. Ricky opened the meeting at 6:02PM.
2.
Additions and Deletions to the agenda: 

a.
Excess Weight Permits (3):



i.
Hillcrest Trucking & Storage/Chris Barkyoumb


ii.
Desrochers Excavating, Inc.
Jubal made the motion to approve the excess weight permits to town specifications.  George seconded the motion.  Approved and signed.

3.
Citizen Input:  Kylie Brown spoke to the Selectboard about the resignation of Kim Jones from Eden Youth Sports Committee (EYSC), what she knew of the reasons leading up to this resignation, grievance and disciplinary actions taken by EYSC.  The Selectboard was shown a copy of information which was sent home to students and told that the school assisted with the grievance and disciplinary actions.  As EYSC By-Laws state EYSC is to report to the Selectboard, Kylie wished they would look into this further before acting on the resignation.  The Selectboard asked that all EYSC members be invited to the next meeting.  They will address the resignation after this meeting.  As the school has been involved also, Principal Melinda Mascolino will also be asked to attend.
To accommodate those present, the Selectboard moved to the following:

5.   Dog Officer Update and
6.   Constable Update: Eden Dog Cases (3):

At this time, Amy Touchette called into the meeting and was placed on speaker phone so she could listen and participate in the meeting.  Recent phone conversations made to the town office, town garage and to each Dog Officer by a member of Love of Dogs stating that Eden was not doing its job in relation to this case was discussed.  It was noted that all parties support the efforts being made to make sure this never happens again.  On behalf of the group, Jen apologized for these calls.  Jen stated they wanted to work with the town to implement a stricter ordinance.  It was noted that Eden had completed this in spring, 2016.  Jen was not aware of this.  Faye noted that this is part of the problem between Love of Dogs and the town -  calls and statements are made about information that is incorrect.  Gary Wright noted that they are bordering on harassment.  VSP Lt. Scott called today to advise the site was visited with no discovery.  Eden was told at the start of this incident to send all inquiries, concerns, etc. of this case to the State Police who continue to investigate.  Eden continues to do so as it does not want to hinder the investigation of the case as it is still pending in court.  Officer Lucas supported the towns actions, this practice should continue, VSP continues to follow up and if there are further developments VSP will investigate.  He spoke of the credibility issue of requesting an investigation for non-supported information, anonymity can be provided after the information is given and spoke of how it could affect the outcome of this case going forward.  Amy spoke of the case, her involvement, support of the town and offered the assistance of Renee Falsnor, the ACO in Derby who has cruelty training.  Officer Lucas said that they also have resources of this type available to them and include local ACO’s as they are familiar with the people.  In conclusion, all understood that all future information should be directed to the State Police through the Williston office.  George stated his opinion that if half as much effort were spent on kids, we would be much better off.
Also discussed with Officer Lucas was State Police to the Eden area.  It was explained that two officers work out of Cambridge, one is assigned to Elmore, Eden, Belvidere and Waterville.  Staff is spread thin and if other incidents are occurring, they may not be available or will be responding from some distance.  Lt Scott, in his call to the office, noted they are encouraging communities look at contracting with local resources as at this time there is no funding for an increase in hiring of VSP officers.
Faye reported on two other animal cases:  

a.  VSP Officer Connor responded.  Faye is working with the owners, educating them of their responsibility per Vermont law and who, to date, have done all that has been asked of them.  This case remains open.

b.  Due to the property location, Hyde Park’s ACO was also contacted.  The owner of the residence was advised that regardless of ownership of the dog, if at their house they were responsible.  Owner of residence is complying.  The dog is scheduled for vaccinations Wednesday and will then be licensed.
Discussion with Hyde Park’s ACO revealed that Morrisville has contacted them about assistance.  Faye noted that it may be worth reaching out to LCPC about the idea of a county ACO.  Tracey will follow up on this with LCPC.

      9.   Town Office Water Maintenance – Nick Manosh:  Nick looked at the current system and suggested trying a filter system prior to doing any additional work to the well.  If this system does not resolve the problems he will have it removed at no charge and look at other options.  He will send someone to take a sulfur test tomorrow.  More information will be available at the next meeting for the Selectboard to review.  Nick offered to return if the Selectboard had any more questions or concerns.
Returning to the agenda:
4.
Approve the Minutes of January 23rd and January 30th, 2017.  Jubal made the motion to approve the minutes of January 23rd and January 30th, 2017 as written.  George seconded the motion.  Approved.
7.
Health Officer Update:  None at this time.
8.
Beach Update:  None at this time.
10.
EYSC Resignation – Kim Jones:  Hold until next meeting.
11.
Act 250 Notice – Heath Gravel Pit:  The minor application of which the town is listed as joint applicant was information only for the Selectboard as it had been advised during the preparation of the permit application.  Eric Williams wished to review with Roy Marble (author of the application for Dennis Heath) and the town of points he wished to adjust/clarify.  Eric noted that was his only opportunity in the Act 250 process but did not want to jeopardize the approval process; was in hopes that the town would agree with his points so they would not have to do a rebuttal.  Eric’s letter was reviewed and discussed.  Points clarified to Eric were:  Dennis Heath is the owner and permit applicant; Town of Eden is the operator and co-applicant for that purpose only; town is extracting, processing, stockpiling and removing gravel; Dennis is hiring a private contractor to do the stripping and reclamation.  Eric questioned the reclamation, its affect to the roadway if washing were to occur, any future liability, road maintenance and if a sediment pond would be beneficial.  Roy felt all of these concerns had been met in the Act 250 and the other permits required.  Ricky stated that residents of the South Pond Association are fortunate in that other than snow plowing, the town provides the other maintenance.  It was noted that the wording of Eric’s comments on maintenance of Marjorie Drive would not be accepted as it inferred maintainance after completion of the project by the permittees.  Eric will correct this as this was not his intention.  Eric instructed Roy or the Selectboard to contact him if they feel any other changes are necessary.
12.
Eden Solar Facility – Aegis Renewable:  Information was reviewed.  An email from LCPC asked for comments from Eden for its monthly Project Review Committee of this project.  Tracey will contact LCPC on how this would fit into any enhanced energy plan the town might have in the future.
14.
Road Commissioner Report.
a.
Update Knowles Flat Culverts:  no updates at this time.

b.
Act 64 & OSHA new regulation:  Ricky updated the Selectboard of new requirements.  Act 64 deals with water quality and road erosion.  Each road will need to be documented in 300’ increments with records maintained and updated for compliance.  New OSHA regulations will require new records be kept at the town garage and all employees trained on each products.

c.
Highway Truck Discussion:  Information has been gathered on new truck options.  Finding repair parts for the 95 Ford is becoming difficult.  Age of the other equipment was discussed.  Replacing equipment in a 15 year rotation was suggested.  Funding through the New Equipment Fund and State of Vermont loans was discussed.  One payment remains on the loan for the loader.  All other equipment is paid in full.  All Selectboard agreed it was time to look into replacing the oldest truck as the finances for equipment were in good shape.  Ricky was asked to get some solid prices to be considered at the next meeting.
e.
Update of other activities of Highway Dept.:  Current activities include plowing snow, pushing back banks and cleaning out mailboxes.  Tracey asked Ricky to consider a project for the Better Back Road grant application which is due March 17th.
14.
Ratify additions & deletions of January 23rd meeting:
a.
Motion to approve signing of excess Weight Permits (3) for RG Gosselin, Inc., Gosselin Water Wells, Inc., Newport Sand & Gravel., Inc./Carroll Concrete Co., Inc.
Jubal made the motion to ratify actions taken at the January 23rd meeting as listed in 14 (a) above.  George seconded the motion.  Approved.
15.
FYI:  
a.
Green Mtn. Power annual Good Neighbor payment received:  Candy provided information of the funds received this year versus last year.  Monies have been deposited into the Good Neighbor Fund account.
b.
LRSWMD Annual Report: Information reviewed by Selectboard.  Trash collection is down and recycling up.
c.
VLCT Spring Selectboard Institute – 3/11/17:  Available for any Selectboard member that wishes to attend.

16.
Any other business:  Tracey asked if the Selectboard still wished to participate in the statewide digital mapping grant.  RFP’s have been posted and the State is confirming who wishes to participate.  Eden will proceed with this program.
17.
Sign Orders (6):  Six (6) orders were reviewed and signed.
18. George made the motion to adjourn at 9:35PM.  Jubal seconded the motion.  Approved.
Unapproved minutes. 
Tracey Morin
Town Administrative Assistant 
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